Richmond Southeast Shoreline Area Community Advisory Group
FINAL
Minutes of the Meeting May 11, 2006

Respectfully submitted by Tarnel Abbott

NEXT CAG MEETING WILL BE THURSDAY JUNE 8, 2006 AT 6:30 P.M. 

LOCATION CHANGE:

Meeting will be held at the RICHMOND PUBLIC LIBRARY COMMUNITY ROOM, 325 Civic Center Plaza, enter via patio to left of the main entrance or through the library- (NOTE:  due to a graduation that night parking may be difficult-please carpool)
NOTE other CAG  meetings:
Wed. May 31 at 6:30 Committee to develop a proposal itemizing CAG needs/ staff support-  Rev. Dotson’s church,  376 South St.  –see below
 Saturday, JUNE 3, 2006 at 10:00 a.m.  special meeting for CAG members only –training by DTSC, followed by tour of the site—see details below
Members present: Rick Alcarez, Eric Blum, Dr. Wendell Brunner, Dr. Henry Clark, Ethel Dotson, Whitney Dotson, Arnie Kassendorf, David Kim, Stephen Linsley, Gayle McLaughlin, Pablo Munoz, Sherry Padgett, Dr. Jean Rabovsky, Pauline Reed, Joe Robinson, Dan Schwab, Simms Thompson, and Tarnel Abbott
[Note:  because of a snafu, handouts were not available at the beginning of the meeting, thus order of agenda was changed]
STATUS REPORT FOR SITE ACTIVITIES

See Barbara Cook’s Report (available on the web at: http://www.dtsc.ca.gov/SiteCleanup/Projects/Zeneca.cfm)
1. Zeneca/former  Stauffer Chemical  Site

Questions from CAG:
[? Someone]: What will the signs say?

Barbara Cook: Resource Protection Area, Keep Out
[?   ]:  Will any signs indicate a toxic site?

Barbara Cook:  No; remediation was done, it is not a toxic site.  BCDC and EBRPD have strict requirements for signs-can take two months for amending an existing permit to put in  fencing/signage…they are opposed to fencing.

Whitney Dotson:  We will invite representatives of the BCDC and East Bay Regional Park District to our next meeting.
Eric Blum:   Isn’t part of East Stege Marsh remediated and part not remediated?

Dr. Wendell Brunner: This means that remediated areas will have signs, but the unremediated sites will not have signs or fencing.
Barbara Cook:…hope to prevail

Sherry Padgett: The Bay Trail Access path also borders the chemical evaporation ponds.
Dr. Henry Clark:  What chemicals are in the evaporation ponds that could become airborne?

Barbara Cook:  Pesticides and metals are in one pond.

Dr. Henry Clark:  Contaminants in water which some regulatory body determined to be safe.

Pablo Munoz:  People go into the marshes to collect cans.

Dr. Jean Rabovsky: Once the rainy season is over can be very dry and windy.

Barbara Cook: Next year we will walk the site.

Tarnel Abbott: Where the streets dead-end and join the property near the evaporation ponds there are wet areas oozing off the property.
Barbara Cook: South 49th St. has no storm drain; the water [collects] from the street.

Tarnel Abbott: South 50th St. workers are concerned that when the little marsh at the end of the street [on the City side of the fence] dries and becomes dusty there may be contaminants in the air from the chemical ponds.

Sherry Padgett: Next heavy rain, a lake will form again.


Barbara Cook’s Report:  Activities proposed for the next 30-days:

QUESTIONS FROM CAG

Sherry Padgett: Was the Alpha, Beta and Gamma testing done?

BC:    Sampling for radioactive isotopes was conducted for the following:

a. Harbor Front Tract Site:  Weiss Associates collected samples for radium and uranium.  There were problems with the analysis of the samples and they had to be redone.  Weiss is currently reviewing the data and will be including the results in the Site Investigation Report.

b. Zeneca/Former Stauffer Site:  Soil and groundwater samples were collected from the site during the last field sampling.  The environmental consultants are reviewing the data.

c. UC Richmond Field Station:  Groundwater samples collected as part of the well field closure include analysis for radioactive isotopes.  The information can be found on their web site.
Sherry Padgett: When will first quarter monitoring results is available?
Barbara Cook: End of June.

Barbara Cook’s Report: Harbor Front Site (Businesses to the east of the Zeneca site)

Meade Street-trees, disease has spread to other species- they will be removed and replanted. 
Whitney Dotson: Can we tour the site June 3?  At 1 pm- after morning meeting.

Tarnel Abbott: one more question about Zeneca Site—saw workers in a Levine Fricke truck on the site, barrel in truck, hose in well.

Barbara Cook: Asked Doug Mosteller from Cherokee Simeon Ventures what the LFR employees were doing.  He replied that they were re-developing a groundwater monitoring well.  Note:  DTSC looked into this issue and learned that the LFR employees were re-developing a monitoring well near the southern end of Lot 1 (the water sitting in a monitoring well needs to be pumped out to allow new groundwater takes its place.  This ensures that a more representative sample of the groundwater is sampled).  

Sherry Padgett:  The downwind businesses still don’t have results of tests.  Three months ago we saw a preliminary report which showed a possible benzene plume-when will we know?

Barbara Cook:  We have the final data for the chemical concerns, but not for the radioactive isotopes.

Dr. Wendell Brunner:  Can you finalize the chemical portion of the report in time for the next meeting?

Barbara Cook:  Yes.

Whitney Dotson:  What chemicals were found?

Barbara Cook:  Chlorinated solvents in water, benzene in soil gas, and 1 location had chromium 6 (near the plating plant).
Eric Blum:  Pacific Chrome Plating is leaving-are they the responsible party?

Barbara Cook: Yes, Contra Costa County Environmental Health Group is investigating.  DTSC will probably step in if owner can’t finish the remediation.

See Barbara Cook’s Report: UC Richmond field station

QUESTIONS FROM CAG

Sherry Padgett:  Regarding repair of PG& E gas line-how to sort out 3 or 4 different odors, one of which is mercaptin?
Barbara Cook:  Haven’t seen the data, will have to find a way to sort out the odors.
David Kim:  Was the area characterized? The workers were not observed to be wearing protective gear.  

Barbara Cook: I didn’t think that the location in that area was one which needed characterization.

Dr .Jean Rabovsky: What is the status of the deep wells at UC RFS?
Barbara Cook:  The deep wells (100 feet below ground surface) were decommissioned (closed) under the oversight of Contra Costa County.
????David Kim: Believes that the Department of Water Resources (DWR) is testing deep wells at the site.  Currently deep well water research, testing-water monitoring
Dr. Henry Clark: Are these the experimental wells which were discussed previously?

David Kim: No, these are different wells

Tarnel Abbott:  Can the water behind building 102 near where the Mercury fulminate plant was, be tested?   There are no signs or fences Also same unnatural –looking water seen flowing to storm drain -[showed Barbara Cook on  map area where water runs off RFS and into storm drain near EPA building] water looks black and heavy/oily –can it be tested?

Barbara Cook: Yes

Tarnel Abbott: Willing to walk the site and point out specific areas

See Barbara Cook’s Report: Bio-Rad Laboratories
See Barbara Cook’s Report: Marina Bay Area 

Westshores Development

Gayle McLaughlin: Thank you for doing more sampling, but is 30-45 days response time adequate to examine new concerns?  DTSC statement on Soil Mgt Plan was received a few days before Richmond City Council meeting…seems rushed.   I’ve had no response to date to my request for DTSC’s comments to Matt Hagmann’s and Phyllis Fox’s comments (of concern on the draft EIR).   No CAG members received DTSC Comments in response to the attorneys-are you comfortable with [going forward] given proximity to underground tanks, the closeness to the Ford Building-so many insufficiencies that need to be addressed
Barbara Cook:  Comfortable with decision.  DTSC has had a longstanding agreement with the City of Richmond to provide oversight for the environmental activities at Marina Bay, documented years ago-If a property was designated for residential or commercial use, clean up to that standard was required.  Originally Westshore was to be commercial.  In 1987 and 1989 investigations were conducted.  Remedial activities were conducted between 1998 and 2000 under the oversight of DTSC.  In December 1998 three underground storage tanks were removed  and clean up was done.  Contra Costa County Health Department and Richmond Fire Department oversaw the closure and approved the closure report. In August 2000, metal contaminated soil was excavated and capped under Marina Way South -   7300 cubic yards of petroleum hydrocarbon contaminated soil was excavated and bio-remediated to the commercial standard.  In 2004,  the proposed development was changed from commercial to residential –re-sampling done for lead, antimony and found that the stockpiles of soil had some elevated levels – the stockpiles have been adequately characterized  - there is adequate confirmation sampling in the Soils Management Plan to insure that the site meets the residential cleanup standards.  
Dr. Henry Clark:  That it is cleaned up so good thus far to a commercial standard that it is now determined  that the first cleanup is o.k. for residential standard seems out of the ordinary
Barbara Cook:  Actually that is quite common.  The soil with antimony was brought in to level the site later.  It’s a cost benefit analysis-the cost of clean up for commercial vs. residential; better to clean up to residential standard because its cheaper in the long run.

Simms Thompson:  Health issues will cost the City and the County money if you use commercial rather than residential standard.

Barbara Cook: In an ideal world you would clean up to the higher standard, contain what found, clean to the background level.
Arnie Kassendorf:

Sherry Padgett:  The cleanup done was the pile of soil [contaminated with antimony].  Regarding the underground tanks- unable to verify if they were there or not, it was a  question of testing the soil around them. [Regarding the] process, the CAG expressed concerns from December on.  A concerned city council member asked for your response, the CAG was not informed.
Barbara Cook: Gayle [McLaughlin] I heard your request.  Didn’t I cc you?
Gayle McLaughlin:  No. 
Barbara Cook: Going forward I will cc you on comments related to this project.
Ethel Dotson: We passed a motion.
Barbara Cook: I have no control of the City Council timeline, do not have the ability…

Ethel Dotson:  Then you should not have signed off.
Barbara Cook: I will try to make sure that documents are provided.  I can identify and deal with a problem. I cannot stop a project.  The timing did not work to bring it back to the CAG.

Gayle McLaughlin:  Will you send copies of comments/responses?

Barbara Cook: Yes, I will.

Simms Thompson: Then don’t sign off on project.

Eric Blum: The Department reviewed data, met their requirements, move on.

Ethel Dotson:  Process should be followed.

Barbara Cook:  I followed the process.

Sherry Padgett:  Update on Making Waves?

Rubi Orozco (DHS): Raw data received last week, expect to make a report next  

CAG meeting
Dr. Henry Clark:  A couple of months ago, I asked for a list of all experimental projects at UC Richmond Field Station.

Barbara Cook: UC is putting together a Current Conditions Report, might take 4-5 months.
Sherry Padgett: Regarding the Zeneca Project; Stauffer was a defense contractor-the DTSC File Room archives are from 1988 forward, there are a few documents from the late 1970’s.  Biological and chemical warfare development [were carried out there].
Barbara Cook: We are working on it.  May not be comprehensive, will request itemized information.

Sherry Padgett:  Do we need other Federal agencies to step in, like Department of Energy, Department of Defense?

Barbara Cook: We will ask Federal government for time period and specific to Stauffer. 
Dr. Henry Clark: When secret research is involved, government agencies are usually not very forthcoming-for example at Point Molate, experimental vector controls were mentioned, but when [RAB members] asked questions, couldn’t find anything.
Tarnel Abbott:  Have you issued an order to RFS yet?

Barbara Cook: Not yet- probably in June. 

COMMITTEE ON TOXICS 

Dr. Jean Rabovsky’s Report:
Next meeting of Committee on Toxics will be May 18, in the Community Room of Richmond Public Library- 7 p.m. 

Packet [items distributed]

Approved Minutes-16 March 2006

Resource list

Cover letters to ERPD and SFBCDC

Letter of support to Hancock, re AB2092

Summary

Minutes

The Toxics Committee (ToxCom) discussed and decided that final/approved minutes will be made available to the CAG and the public.  Draft minutes will not be distributed.  However, issues covered in the draft minutes will be discussed in the CAG summaries.

Correspondence

Letters originated by ToxCom (for CAG or ToxCom) have been non-uniform in format.  There are also questions about return address and recipient list.  A couple of ToxCom members have volunteered to draft recommendations.  However, this issue is not for the ToxCom only and we are requesting participation from non-ToxCom CAG members

Water overflow from lagoons to Bay

During the time of the continuous rains, ToxCom members observed water out flowing from the lagoons into the Bay.  The concern is the transfer of toxins in these waters.  The ToxCom requested information from DTSC on testing the water from the lagoons into Hoffman Creek.

Signs.fences letter

The ToxCom decided to forward the letter to DTSC (dated 04/04/06) to two additional agencies.  They are the East Bay Regional Park District and the San Francisco Bay Conservation and Development Commission.  The original letter to DTSC was mailed with a cover letter on 05/02/06.

Letter of support for AB2092.

At the last CAG meeting, the ToxCom was asked to write letters of support for AB2092 (Hancock, vapor intrusion) and AB2144 (Montanez, public participation), each to be signed by the CAG chairperson.  The letter for AB2092 was completed and mailed on 04/24/06 in time for a committee hearing on 04/25/06.  A support letter for AB2144 will be completed in time for its hearing in June.
CAG DISCUSSION
Dr. Jean Rabovsky: Encourage CAG members to help the Committee on Toxics.
Arnie Kasendorf:  Recently counted 26 goslings—noticed that signs were on the ground.

Dr. Jean Rabovsky: Signs usually say something like “Restoration in process…”

Dr. Henry Clark:  Toxics Committee should look into the fact that City of Richmond shouldn’t approve any project until sewage capacity has been updated.  Currently cannot handle the flow-lawsuit is in process.  Toxic sewage [is an issue] in this city.
Eric Blum:  Are draft letters being sent to all CAG members, or only after completed?

Dr. Jean Rabovsky: Need people to come to the meetings to help work on them.

Eric Blum: If under name of whole CAG wants to see drafts.

Dr. Jean Rabovsky: We have done that and received no response.

Whitney Dotson:  We will send drafts.

Arnie Kasendorf:  Set a time limit so that if no response by a certain time, just proceed.

Pablo Munoz: By-laws give the officers the ability to act on behalf of CAG.

Dr. Jean Rabovsky: Need to move quickly on some letters.  [Issue resolved by accepting Arnie’s suggestion for a time limit for responses on CAG letters that are drafted by the Toxics Committee.  A specific time was not determined, because the time-line for each letter may vary.]
Tarnel – I also have in my notes that Jean stated that she thought that a uniform format needs to be developed for all correspondence as well as a return mail address.
PUBLIC COMMENT

Sheila Dickey:  concerned about wildlife on Bay Trail.  Saw 4 people in East Stege Marsh on May 1, 2006.  When she inquired what they were doing, they stated that they were working on eradication of invasive species by cutting them down and spraying herbicide around marsh- [an area used by ] Canada geese and young, thousands of shoreline birds-Avocets nesting, etc.  Called Department of Fish & Game, will pass information on to a warden.  Returned to site—chicks can’t fly yet would have to cross area where herbicide had been sprayed—poles with flags scare birds away-clapper rail, peregrines use the area.
Whitney Dotson:  Have seen City employees spraying throughout the City, Gayle can you help with a no herbicide spraying ordinance?
Pablo Munoz:  There is a new person landscaping at Marina Bay

Barbara Cook:  The Remedial plan states that invasive plants are to be removed.  Spraying inside marsh with “AquaMaster” was approved by DTSC ‘s ecologists/toxicologists.  Note:  Information regarding “AquaMaster” was sent to CAG Toxics Committee Members on May 17, 2006.
Tarnel Abbott: Isn’t this the Clapper Rail nesting season?

Barbara Cook: Yes, no big equipment is allowed in the marsh—hand work is allowed.

Tarnel Abbott: Two weeks ago saw tire tracks from big equipment in the marsh. 
Note:  DTSC checked into this and learned that during the Second Quarter Groundwater Monitoring event, a passenger truck used to do the sampling got stuck in the mud and had to be pulled out.
Joe Robinson:  According to CEQA nesting birds cannot be harassed.
Gayle McLaughlin: Need more information.

Whitney Dotson:  What herbicide is being used city-wide?

Arnie Kasendorf:  We are talking about the Zeneca Site NOT City property.

Margaret Gordon: Follow the process-this is open forum, not a time where you engage one another.

Claudette Begin:  In federal park property no one gets to walk near birds during nesting 

season.

Margaret Gordon:  DTSC should share any communication with City with executive committee.  Title VI complaint vs. Caltrans and DTSC  regarding the rebuilding of Freeway 880.

Joan Lichterman:  Would like to see more detail in Status Reports.

NOMINATIONS/MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE 

Gayle McLaughlin’s Report:
“Committee met 4/27/06 members present:  Gayle McLaughlin (Chair), Tarnel Abbott,  Pablo Munoz, Ethel Dotson, Rick Alcarez

Meeting began at 7 pm.

Current openings on the CAG and categories were discussed which include:

1 open seat for each of the following categories:

Citizen/Civic group

Environmental organization

Local business

Richmond Annex neighborhood

Pullman neighborhood

The committee discussed content of an advertising “blurb” to be put out via DTSC to various publications for the purpose of announcing openings.  Gayle presented a draft announcement and other committee members made edits and suggestions.   We agreed on a list of publications/outlets where this should be published.  We also discussed requesting DTSC to assign a contact person who would both mail out applications to interested parties and collect applications on the committee’s behalf.   

The overall process of recommending new members to the CAG will be a two-fold committee process that includes 1.  The application process, and 2. the interview process.

1. Application process:  We set a deadline of July 1, 2006, for closing the current open application process.  Pablo agreed to email Nancy Cook with a request for DTSC to aid us in this process  (see below*  communication from Pablo, on behalf of the committee, to Nancy) . 

2. Interview process:  We agreed to interview all interested applicants as a committee.  We agreed to compile a list of interview questions.  The committee will be discussing this process further at our next meeting.  

It is estimated that this two-fold process will likely take us into September before we are able to make final recommendations to the CAG. 

Pablo has agreed to come up with a few questions for the interview questionnaire to get us started.  As a committee, we will work on this going forward and discuss it at our next committee meeting (date yet to be decided).

Meeting adjourned at about 9 pm.
* (email to Nancy Cook sent May 8, 2006)
Hi Nancy,

The Nominations Committee has a few questions for DTSC,

1. Can DTSC take care of contacting the media on our behalf for purposes of announcing openings on the CAG. We are interested in getting the word out about CAG opening in as many outlets as possible,

a. West County Times

b. Richmond Post

c. Richmond Globe

d. San Francisco Chronicle

e. Oakland Tribune

f. Green Sheet

g. KCRT

h. Neighborhood Councils

i. DTSC mailing (the mailing you use for the monthly meeting)

j. Any other outlet that you may have knowledge about that we might have left out???

2. How much lead-time would you need to contact all media outlets?

3. Can you or someone at DTSC play the role of;

a. Being the contact person for interested individuals

b. Mail applications as requested to applicants

c. Collect all applications

i. Once the deadline for applying has passed. Make one set of copies and mail to the Nominations Committee Chair (Gayle). We do not want to have the originals mailed due to concerns of them getting lost. Just playing it safe.

4. Following is the blurb that we would like to publish.

The Richmond Southeast Shoreline Area Community Advisory Group (CAG) is looking for 5 new members to serve as members of the CAG.  Duties will include listening to presentations, reviewing and commenting on documents and other activities associated with the cleanup and ongoing monitoring of contaminated sites along the Richmond southeast shoreline, including but not limited to the Zeneca/former Stauffer Chemical Company site.  Members are expected to attend monthly meetings and be available to facilitate exchange of information/concerns between the community and the CAG.  Currently, one membership slot from each of the following categories is open:  local business community, environmental organizations, citizen/civic group, Richmond Annex neighborhood, and Pullman neighborhood.

If you are interested in being considered to serve on the CAG, please contact Nancy Cook, Department of Toxic Substances Control at (510) 540-3923 for an application.  The deadline for application submission is July 1, 2006.

We would like to get the above blurb out ASAP so that we can begin collecting applications by the middle of June. Is this possible? 

Please share with us any information that you might have that would be helpful given DTSC’s experience in working with other CAGs.

Thanks,

Pablo”

DTSC RESPONSE/CAG DISCUSSION:
Barbara Cook:  DTSC doesn’t have the resources to take this on.  Nancy Cook is responsible for 6o + sites.  We need to ask for financial assistance from the businesses.  I am asking for permission to ask polluters of record to pay for administrative support .

Gayle McLaughlin: We already discussed this at last meeting.

Barbara Cook:  They will want an itemization of what is needed.

Gayle McLaughlin:  Can you come up with an itemized list?

Barbara Cook: Yes. 

Whitney Dotson:  Committee to develop a proposal itemizing CAG needs/ staff support-meeting set for May 31, at  6:30 p.m. at Rev. Dotson’s church,  376 South St.  

OLD/NEW BUSINESS

SAT JUNE 3 CAG Training 10-12 noon Farallon Room, Richmond Auditorium, Followed by Site tour at 1:00 p.m.  BRING YOUR OWN LUNCH

NEXT CAG  MEETING:  
NEXT CAG MEETING WILL BE THURSDAY JUNE 8, 2006 AT 6:30 P.M. 

Because the Bermuda Room is not available there will be a LOCATION CHANGE:

Meeting will be held at the RICHMOND PUBLIC LIBRARY COMMUNITY ROOM, 325 Civic Center Plaza, enter via patio to left of the main entrance or through the library- (NOTE:  due to a graduation that night parking may be difficult-please carpool)
Meeting adjourned at approximately 9:30 P.M. 
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